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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 14 March  2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, March 14, 2011 at 7:43 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Lawrence La Ronde 
Everett Merrill

Frank Righetti (7:50)





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

ABSENT: 

Council Members:
Robert E. Hitchcock (excused)

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Council President Stabile.   

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Michael Scognamiglio, of Reliable Wood Products, 1 Caven Point Avenue, Jersey City, commented on the bid for leaf and grass removal services.  He requested that the Borough reject the one sole bid received and re-bid the project; one bid does not represent competitive bidding, he complained, and the bid amounts were lump sums as opposed to unit prices which were specified in the bid specs.  

Rick Benson, 237 Norwood Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned if the Council is aware of the new federal lead laws which went into effect last April.  There is a house being renovated on the corner of Watchung Avenue and Summit Avenue which he found in violation of this law.  He stated that he is a licensed contractor and cannot find work.  What they’re doing is against the law, it’s a $37,000 a day fine, he informed.  Council President Stabile advised that Mr. Klein or one of his designees will be sent to investigate.    
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Budget Introduction and Cap Ordinance – 2011 – D.E.H.  Mr. Patrick DeBlasio was present.  He advised that the Public Hearing will be held on April 25, 2011.  He explained the maintenance of the cap bank and advised that this budget complies with all State laws.  

Mr. Hollod explained that last year the Borough did not apply for transitional aid and we don’t intend to do so this year.  Mr. DeBlasio advised that the Borough finished 2010 with a surplus of approximately $1.5 million; about $700,000 will be used towards tax relief this year.  Pension obligations, group insurance and debt obligations have increased this year.  Answering Mrs. Forbes, he advised that this budget is within the mandatory requirements and subject to State review.  

Mr. Merrill questioned how a similar surplus may be expected for next year.  Mr. DeBlasio explained that cost containment measures and extra revenues will contribute.  Following meetings with department heads, most line items were held.  

Mr. Singleterry questioned the interest on debt payment; if that will go up next year?  Mr. DeBlasio explained that it’s a principal payment on a bond; the increase is attributed to principle pay down, but is subject to change.  
2.
Designating the month of March as “Women’s History Month” – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes announced that this resolution honors the many contributions of women.  
3.
Urging for the Exemption for Reserve for Uncollected Taxes – F.S.S.  Mayor Giordano advised that the New Jersey State League of Municipalities is urging that all towns push their uncollected taxes outside the cap.  Council President Stabile stated that this resolution must come from the Governing Body.  He suggested getting copies to Council members for further discussion.  Mr. La Ronde requested copies of the sample and the League’s resolution.  

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Status of Taxi Owners/Drivers – E.M.  Mr. Merrill thanked Mr. Phoenix for providing the timely and pertinent information regarding other municipalities’ taxi ordinances.  There is a bill before the State Senate that would have major impact; he suggested monitoring that before amending the current ordinance.

Council President Stabile advised that this is the second year of a two year legislative cycle, if the bill is not passed this year, it will have to start over again.  Should the bill not pass by June, we should pass our own ordinance, he suggested.  It is incumbent upon us to address this issue.


Mrs. Forbes suggested amending the whole ordinance.  Perhaps we could have a draft ordinance by September which addresses issues such as the need for stronger zoning and parking; the Dunellen ordinance is particularly thorough.  Mr. Merrill encouraged looking into staggering the licenses, perhaps making them valid for one year from the date they are approved rather than January through December.  

2.
North Plainfield Rescue Squad Profit & Loss Statement – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes stated that they had seen the awful truth.  The reports don’t show a revenue line.  It is difficult to tell if they have their insurance payment.  They are now looking to spend on repairs to the building for the nursing classes, but they did not have a list of prospective students.  It might be more than they can handle.  They may have approached Mr. Hollod for assistance; if they want money, they should make a presentation.  

Council President Stabile proposed reaching out to the Squad before the next Council meeting to request that they appear before the Council.  Mrs. Forbes stated her concerns that they do not appear to have any revenue.  Council President Stabile suggested threatening to cut them from the Mayor’s budget if need be.  Mr. La Ronde reminded everyone that they had agreed to appear every quarter for a report.    
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mrs. Forbes reported that the School Board Election is April 27, and encouraged everyone to vote.  
Motion to adjourn by Mr. Merrill, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:21 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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